MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday

January 24-25, 2006

Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday & Wednesday, January 24-25, 2006, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  The following members were in attendance:  Mr. Dunbar Brooks, Vice President, Mr. Henry Butta; Dr. Lelia T. Allen; Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper; Mr. Calvin Disney, Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Mr. David Tufaro, Mr. Richard Goodall, Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral; Mr. Joshua Michael and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools. 

Elizabeth Kameen, Esq., Assistant Attorney General and the following staff members were present:  Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Academic Policy; Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent, and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board.

	CONSENT AGENDA
	Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 10) (Dr. Root was not able to attend as the result of recent surgery and Ms. Bell had not yet arrived):

Approval of Minutes of December 6 and 7, 2005 

Personnel (copy attached to these minutes)

Permission to Publish:

COMAR 13A.08.07.01 -- .05 (NEW)

  Student Records – Transfer of Educational Records

COMAR 13A.03.02.04 & .12 (AMEND)

  Graduation Requirements for Public High Schools in Maryland



	MILKEN AWARD WINNERS

MARYLAND ASSOCIATION OF STUDENT COUNCILS (MASC) UPDATE

SOCIAL STUDIES VOLUNTARY STATE CURRICULUM REVIEW

DISTINGUISHED PRINCIPAL FELLOWSHIP PROGRAM

MARYLAND’S FEDERAL PRIORITIES

PRINCE GEORGE’S COUNTY MASTER PLAN UPDATE

EXECUTIVE SESSION

RECONVENE

COMAR 13A.11.01 (AMEND) PROGRAMS FOR ADULTS WITH DISABILITIES

COMAR 13A.08.01.14 (REPEAL & NEW) STUDENTS – GENERAL REGULATIONS

COMAR 13A.08.01.17 (AMEND) SCHOOL USE OF REPORTABLE OFFENSES

COMAR 13A.08.06 (NEW) POSITIVE BEHAVIORAL INTERVENTIONS AND SUPPORT PROGRAM

CHARTER SCHOOL WAIVERS

FINAL REPORT OF THE MABE COMMISSION ON CHARTER SCHOOL AUTHORIZATION

STATE LEGISLATIVE UPDATE

ADJOURNMENT

RECONVENED

PRINCIPALS & VICE PRINCIPALS OF THE YEAR

PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT ADVISORY COUNCIL

2003 CORRECTIVE ACTIONS STATE REPORT FOR BALTIMORE CITY PUBLIC SCHOOLS

BALTIMORE CITY PUBLIC SCHOOL SYSTEM ANNUAL REPORT

OPINIONS


	Dr. Grasmick introduced Darla Strouse, Executive Director, Corporate and Foundation Partnership Development, who presented this year’s winners of the Milken National Educator Award.  The Superintendent explained that the winners were nominated confidentially by their school systems and subsequently selected for this prestigious award. Dr. Grasmick noted that 27 educators from Maryland have received this award thus far.  Dr. Grasmick introduced Kelly Smith, an English teacher and Department Chair at Dulaney High School in Baltimore County and Alexander Jaffurs, a Mathematics teacher and Department Chair at Patuxent High School in Calvert County.  Ms. Smith’s and Mr. Jaffurs’ colleagues and family members were present and introduced.

Dr. Strouse explained that since the nominees were unaware of their nominations, all information and recommendations were gathered from those who know and work with these two individuals.

The Board congratulated Ms. Smith and Mr. Jaffurs.  Mr. Brooks expressed the pride he felt for these two exemplary teachers and presented each with the Milken National Educator crystal obelisk and an MSDE/State Board Citation.

Dr. Grasmick also reported that Kimberly Oliver, Maryland’s Teacher of the Year from Montgomery County, has been chosen as one of the four finalists in the National Teacher of the Year competition. 

Shawn Stelow, Director, Youth Development Branch, Division of Student and School Services, introduced Kevin Tervala, President of the Maryland Association of Student Councils (MASC) and a student at Westminster High School in Carroll County.  Mr. Tervala reported on the activities of the MASC and the four conferences held during the school year -- a Middle School Leadership Conference, a Meet the State Board Dinner, a Legislative Lobbying Day and an Annual Convention.  He reported that the MASC is charged with nominating two students and forwarding their names to the Governor for the position of Student Member on the State Board of Education. 

Mr. Tervala then introduced three of the five finalists for this year’s nominations:

· Zachary Murray, a student at Baltimore City College,

· Zachary Jamison, a student at North Hagerstown High School in Washington County

· Brian Frazee, a student at Thomas Stone High School in Charles County

The other two candidates were not able to be present:

· Shaakira Raheem, a student at Albert Einstein High School in Montgomery County

· Jee Young Kang, a student at Perry Hall High School in Baltimore County

On behalf of the Board, Mr. Brooks commended the students for their outstanding leadership skills. 

Dr. Grasmick distributed a copy of the resolution that had been adopted by the Alabama State Board of Education recognizing Maryland students for their extraordinary effort in raising more than $1.4 million in a “penny” campaign for relief efforts for victims of Hurricane Katrina this past year. 

Superintendent Grasmick reported that an external review of the Voluntary State Curriculum (VSC) for Social Students was conducted by Westat.  She stated that the Board will be asked to taken action on the curriculum at next month’s meeting.  She introduced Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Instruction; Dixie Stack, Director, Curriculum, Division of Instruction; and Katylee Hoover, Curriculum Specialist at Westat.

Dr. Seremet discussed the curriculum development process explaining that the identical process was used in all curricular development subject areas.  She explained that a large group of stakeholders assisted in the development process. 

Ms. Hoover reported on the membership of the review panel, the panel’s charge, its approach, and its findings. She said that each panel member reviewed areas in which they are considered experts in their fields. 

Ms. Stack explained that among the stakeholders included in the process were members of the Social Studies Task Force which includes parents, higher education personnel, educators from all levels, and local school superintendents. 

Mr. Tufaro expressed concern about the omission from the reviewers’ comments of basic American guiding principles as a strength included of the curriculum.

In response to this concern of Mr. Tufaro and questions raised by other Board members, Dr. Grasmick said that along with the curriculum, the Board will be provided with a standard format to be used by Board members in recording their responses.  She said that the two-step process which is now in place – that is, the Board receives the material and takes action at its next meeting -- can be changed to allow more time for the Board’s deliberations on this important document. 

Mr. Michael expressed concern about the omission of religion in the social student curriculum.  He also said that there is too little information provided on twentieth century history. 

Ms. Bell arrived at the meeting at 10:50 a.m.

Dr. Allen inquired as to the cultural diversity of the membership of the review.  Dr. Seremet assured the Board that she would address member questions and concerns.

Dr. Grasmick expressed her appreciation to the Department and Westat staff for their hard work on this document. 

Dr. Brooks thanked the presenters.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Mary Cary, Assistant State Superintendent, Division for Leadership Development. 

Ms. Cary discussed the Distinguished Principal Fellowship Program, a partnership with the Baltimore City Public School System offering a fellowship opportunity to outstanding Maryland principals willing to serve in some of Maryland’s lowest performing schools.  She introduced Dr. Jim McGowan, of Evaluation Association, Inc. who conducted the evaluation of the program which concludes in June 2006.  Ms. Cary also introduced the following four Distinguished Principal Fellows:

· Edward Cozzolino, Brehms Lane Elementary

· Stephen Gibson, Hamilton Middle 

· Mary Minter, William Paca Elementary

· Paul Dunford, Northeast Middle

Dr. McGowan explained that the principals involved developed a vision for their schools and used that vision to guide actions of the professionals in the schools.  He said that this created a community that brought the school personnel in as partners.  He also reported that professional development was embedded in the school environment and sustained throughout the school year.  Dr. McGowan reported that the evaluation addressed the following two questions:

· Do Distinguished Principal Fellowship Program participants exhibit, implement, and encourage leadership strategies and build capacity in schools consistent with the Maryland Instructional leadership Framework?

· Do the Distinguished Principal Fellowship Program participants impact student achievement by transforming the teaching-learning culture compared to similar schools?
He reported that impressive improvement was shown at the Distinguished Principal Fellowship Program schools, especially in the elementary grades.  While, the improvement in middle schools was more modest, it was nevertheless impressive.

Superintendent Grasmick reported that this program is receiving national attention and thanked the group for their excellent work.

Debra Lichter, Director, Departmental Coordination and National Legislation, provided the Board with the Department’s proposed federal priorities for the 109th Congress-2nd Session.  She reported that the President signed two bills affecting education appropriations into law in December 2005 and that the programs are generally flat funded.  She reported on programs that had funding cuts and explained that there is increased funding for states that have taken in students as a result of hurricane Katrina. 

Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the Department’s proposed federal priorities for the 109th Congress-2nd Session for submission to the Governor’s Office. (In Favor – 11)

Dr. Grasmick explained that the Board, at its last meeting, deemed the Prince George’s County Master Plan as unapprovable.  She introduced JoAnne Carter, who reported that a letter was sent to the CEO of the Prince George’s County Public Schools (PGCPS) providing a summary of the key areas that the school system must adequately address in writing to receive a recommendation of “approvable”.  The PGCPS responded and the Master Plan Review Panel reached consensus that the responses provided were sufficient and recommends that the PGCPS Plan be approved.

Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the 2005 Annual Update for the PGCPS. (In favor – 11)

Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(1),(7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session at 12:25 p.m. on Tuesday, January 24, 2006, in Conference Room 1, 8th Floor at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  All Board members were present except Dr Root.  Assistant Attorneys General Elizabeth Kameen and Jackie LaFiandra were also present, as were Dr. Grasmick; Skipp Sanders, Dick Steinke, Ron Peiffer, and Tony South..

The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:

  Ramesh Chintagumpala v. Montgomery County Board of

  Education – denial of age waiver request

  Cindy Hoogerwerf v. Montgomery County Board of

  Education – denial of student transfer

  Wynette Wilkins v. Prince George’s County Board of

  Education – termination of Chief Financial Officer

  Michael Winter v. Allegany County Board of Education –

  Disputer over head custodian’s job duties

The State Board requested additional factual information in:

  Orit Lowy Chicherio v. Montgomery County Board of

  Education – denial of student transfer

The State Board also authorized the issuance of two pending opinions.  They were:

  Nathan Antila v. Montgomery County Board of Education – 

  denial of student transfer

  Lucinda and Jeffrey Miller v. Howard County Board of

  Education – sports ineligibility

The State Board issued two orders:

  Eleanor White v. Prince George’s County Board of 

  Education – untimely appeal

  In Re:  Rulemaking Petition of Midtown Academy, Inc. et al. –  petition denied

Ms. Kameen and Dr. Grasmick presented an update on the Baltimore City litigation and the Board moved to support Dr. Grasmick, in consultation with legal counsel, to take whatever action is required.

Dr. Harry Fogel and Dr. Carol Ann Baglin joined the Executive Session at 1:30 p.m. and reported on the IMCIT team issued in the Vaughn G. case.

Dr. Grasmick updated the Board on personnel issues involving Prince George’s county, Anne Arundel County, and Dorchester County.

The Board discussed several internal management issues concerning Board Orientation, retreat follow-up, and sessions with Teachers of the Year.

The Executive Session concluded at 2:10 p.m.  Dr. Queral departed the meeting following the Executive Session.

At 2:20 p.m. Mr. Brooks called the meeting to order.

The Superintendent asked the Board to adopt the proposed amendments to COMAR 13A.11.01 Programs for Adults With Disabilities.

Bob Burns, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Rehabilitation Services, explained that the amendments have been proposed to:

1. clarify the timeframe for referral of transitioning students with disabilities to the Division of Rehabilitation Services (DORS);

2. update the sliding scale used to determine financial participation of eligible individuals in cost of services;

3. clarify that DORS may pay certain costs related to establishment of a small business by a consumer only after the business plan has been reviewed by an advisory entity and approved by DORS; and

4. update the Division’s fee schedule.

Mr. Burns reported that no comments were received on the proposed amendments.

Upon motion by Dr. Cooper, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adopted the amendments to COMAR 13A.11.01 Programs for Adults With Disabilities. (In favor – 10)

The Superintendent asked the Board to repeal and adopt COMAR 13A.08.01.14 Students – General Regulations.  She explained that the repeal and amendment have been proposed to allow school personnel, other than principals, assistant principals, and school security guards, to conduct student searches while on school-sponsored trips.

JoAnne Carter explained that the law requires that the searching teacher receive training on how to conduct a search.  In response to concerns expressed by Mr. Tufaro, Ms. Kameen will provide answers to his concerns regarding search and seizure by teachers.

Dr. Grasmick reported that no comments were received on this proposed action.

Upon motion by Mr. Tufaro, seconded by Mr. Goodall, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adopted the repeal and amendment of COMAR 13A.08.01.14 Students – General Regulations. (In favor – 10)

The Superintendent asked the Board to adopt amendments to COMAR 13A.08.01.17 School Use of Reportable Offenses.

JoAnne Carter explained that the amendment aligns the Education Article with legislation passed and signed into law by the Governor.  She said that this amendment changes the word “child” to “student” and expands the requirement that law enforcement agencies notify local superintendents of public schools of arrests for reportable offenses to include arrests of all students.

Dr. Grasmick reported that no comments were received.

Upon motion by Dr. Cooper, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adopted the amendments to COMAR 13A.08.01.17 School Use of Reportable Offenses. (In favor – 11)

The Superintendent asked the Board to adopt new Regulations .01 & .02 under COMAR 13A.08.06 Positive Behavioral Interventions and Support Program.  She explained that the program, which is a joint effort with Sheppard Pratt Hospital, has been highly successful.

Chuck Bucker, Director, Student Services and Alternative Programs Branch, Division of Student and School Services, explained that the Education Article states that each county board of education and the Board of School Commissioners of Baltimore City will require an elementary school that has a suspension rate that exceeds 18 percent of the school’s enrollment to implement a Positive Behavioral Intervention and Support Program (PBIS) or an alternative behavioral modification program.

Dr. Grasmick reported that no comments were received.

Upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adopted new Regulations .01 & .02 under COMAR 13A.08.06 Positive Behavioral Interventions and Support Program. (In favor – 10)

Assistant Attorney General Liz Kameen reported that a letter was received in October 2005 from Senators Hollinger and Pinsky requesting clarification of the State Board’s authority to consider waivers of specified provisions of the Maryland Charter School law (Title 9 of the Education Article).  She explained that the Board recognized that the questions of the authority of the State Board grant Title 9-type waiver requests is a matter in litigation before the Court of Special Appeals and the Baltimore City Circuit Court.  She also said that the State Board recognized that this is an issue that may be addressed in the upcoming legislative session.

Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Ms. Bell, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adopted the following resolution:  Until the matter of the State Board’s authority to grant waivers of Title 9 provisions is definitively decided by the courts of appeal or the General Assembly, the State Board of Education will not grant a request from a charter school for a waiver of Title 9 provisions.  (In favor – 10)

Dr. Grasmick introduced Patricia O’Neil, President of the Maryland Association of Boards of Education (MABE), and the following members of the MABE Commission on Charter School Authorization --William Phalen, Chair and President-Elect of MABE, Cathy Allen of the St. Mary’s County Board of Education, and Mark Wolkow of the Harford County Board of Education.

Mr. Phalen explained that the Commission was formed to conduct a comprehensive review of Charter School regulations, to engage in a dialogue with education stakeholders and to develop recommendations for the MABE Board of Directors. He noted that MABE continues to be in support of Charter Schools.

Ms. Allen outlined the Commission’s recommendations as follows:

1. Develop a template charter agreement;

2. Draft amendments and revisions to the model charter policy developed in 2003 and 2004;

3. Propose regulations to clarify issues such as waiver requests; the application, approval and evaluation timelines; enrollment boundaries; and others; and

4. Develop a definition of commensurate charter school funding.

Mr. Tufaro discussed the term “commensurate” explaining that it should clarify whether that includes the use of facilities for charter schools. 

Mr. Disney stated that the report is extremely helpful and urged that Baltimore City personnel be included in the Commission’s deliberations.

In response to Mr. Brooks’ question about a timeline, Mr. Phalen said that the Commission will keep the Board apprised as it sets timelines for action on the recommendations. 

The Superintendent introduced Renee Spence, Executive Director, Governmental Relations, and Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent of Schools, Division of Business Services, to give a legislative update. 

Ms. Spence reported that over 500 bills have been introduced before the General Assembly thus far, of which ten percent are being tracked by the Department.  She briefly discussed bills dealing with school construction funding, the geographical cost of education index (GCEI), juvenile and human services, class size, compulsory age attendance, teacher recruitment and retention, and teacher pensions.

Ms. Spence distributed a Legislative Synopsis and discussed bills of interest to the Board.  She brought the Board’s attention to the following bills: HB 129 Adult External Diploma Program which extends the sunset provision; HB 133 Maryland Infants and Toddlers Program, sponsored by special education advocates who wish to have the grants for this group in statute; HB 137 which requires higher education institutions to use certain reading instruction with teacher candidates in the education programs.  She noted that higher education institutions generally oppose this legislation.  She reported on HB 141 State Board of Education Member Qualifications, which would require that two members of the State Board be parents of students enrolled in public schools.  Ms. Spence discussed the Juvenile Services Alternative Education Program legislation which would provide funding for a school in Prince George’s County.  She reported on HB 242, SB 04, and SB 196 which deal with the GCEL.  She explained that these bills have a $70 million fiscal note.  Ms. Spence reported on three Departmental bills dealing with:  1) special education which would change state statute to reflect the changes in IDEA; 2) State government forms management to extend the multiracial category, and 3) nonpublic schools criminal background check and the hiring of people with criminal convictions.

Ms. Bell requested that any education bills should include a note indicating the fiscal and staffing impact on MSDE.

In regard to HB 141, Dr. Pizzigati said that membership on the State Board is inclusive and not restrictive with respect to particular subgroups of any kind except for the student member, who is the principal constituency of this Board and that the current law permits the Governor to appoint as many parents of public school children as he chooses to the Board.  She said she does appreciate the Maryland Parent Advisory Council’s recommendation to pay closer attention and reach out to parents in our schools but would not support restricting membership on the State Board.

Ms. Spence reported that charter school legislation will be introduced in the Senate during the first week of February and in the House during the second week of February.  She said that March 6 will be the final date for a vote.

Ms. Clapsaddle reported that the Governor’s fiscal 2007 Budget includes an all-time record increase in education funding.  She said that the General Assembly has a self-imposed guideline that is $130 million less than the Governor’s proposed budget.

Dr. Grasmick reported that the Department of Juvenile Services education program will be placed under the jurisdiction of the Department of Education this year.  She said that she has requested attorneys draw up a Memorandum of Understanding to protect teachers who are assigned to work in facilities which come under the Department of Juvenile Services.

The Superintendent asked for the Board’s action on requesting additional funding for textbooks, for private and parochial schools. 

Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to oppose additional funding for textbooks for private and parochial schools.  (In Favor – 11)

The Board meeting adjourned at 4:15 p.m.

The State Board reconvened on Wednesday, January 25, 2006 at 9:05 a.m.  Dr. Grasmick announced that Education Week’s Quality Count Report gave Maryland an “A” for the sixth consecutive year for standards, accountability and assessment. 

The Superintendent explained that each year the Maryland Association of Secondary School Principals (MASSP) and the Maryland Association of Elementary School Principals (MAESP) honor five school administrators by naming three principals of the year and two assistant principals of the year.  She introduced Sue Ann Tabler, Executive Director of the MASSP and Jim Dryden, Executive Director of the MAESP to introduce their honorees this year.

Mr. Dryden introduced Fran Donaldson, Principal of Deep Run Elementary School and Denise Hershberger, Principal of Stevensville Middle School. He reported that Dr. Darlene Nobles, Assistant Principal of West Side Primary School, was unable to attend due to a schedule conflict. 

Ms. Donaldson and Ms. Hershberger explained that this was a humbling experience and thanked Dr. Grasmick for the professional development opportunities afforded them over the years.

In response to a question by Ms. Bell, the honorees explained that the following three tools should be in place to assist administrators in the schools:

· Professional development for all school staff

· Administrators should be instructional leaders

· The love of the job

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Ms. Hershberger stated that because the changes in middle school students are so dramatic, she feels that sixth, seventh and eighth graders should be taught in a separate venue from elementary and high school students.

Sue Ann Tabler, President of the MASSP, announced that she would be leaving her position on June 30th.  The Board congratulated her on her many years of dedicated service to the organization.  She introduced Robert Motley, Assistant Principal of Centennial High School, and Gordon Sampson, Principal of Kent County High School who also is currently the President of the MASSP.

Mr. Motley and Mr. Sampson explained the great honor it has been to be selected for these awards.  Mr. Sampson thanked Mr. Goodall for his civic generosity to the schools in Kent County. 

Mr. Brooks and Dr. Grasmick presented the four award winners with certificates of recognition from the State Board and thanked them for their leadership of their schools.

The Superintendent reported that in January 2003, she established the Maryland Teacher Professional Development Advisory Committee to improve the professional development of teachers and ensure that their professional development is delivered in alignment with state and local priorities.  Dr. Grasmick reported that the Council is presenting its third annual report.  She introduced Dr. Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Instruction; Dr. Elizabeth Morgan, Superintendent of Washington County Public Schools; Lisa Kirkham, Principal of Eastern Elementary School in Washington County, Julie Stouffer, Student Achievement Specialist at Eastern Elementary School; and Kathy Forrest, Student Achievement Specialist at Eastern Elementary School.

Dr. Seremet thanked the members of the Advisory Council and explained that the Council’s charge was the following:

· Examine how teacher professional development is organized at the state and local levels;

· Define high quality professional development; and

· Recommend ways to improve professional development and to ensure its alignment with state and local priorities.

Dr. Seremet explained that this report provides up-to-date information on recommendations provided in last year’s report.  She said that one of the recommendations was to embed professional development in the schools.  This was included in many of the school systems’ master plans. 

Dr. Morgan reported on a program conducted in certain schools in Washington County in which the school day was extended by thirty minutes, through negotiations with the union, to provide professional development opportunities for the teachers.  She reported that this has been extremely effective in raising student learning.

Kathy Forest and Julie Stouffer, school based coaches, described their valuable experiences in receiving job-embedded professional development.  They explained that their role as school based coaches provide teachers with current up-to-date information and data to improve teaching and learning. 

Dr. Grasmick applauded the group and the members of the Advisory Council. Dr. Allen and Mr. Tufaro expressed the importance of making the public aware of effective programs such as these. 

Dr. Seremet brought the Board’s attention to the recommendations which will be addressed by the Advisory Council during 2006.

Dr. Grasmick reported that in July of 2003, the Board declared the Baltimore City Public School System (BCPSS) in corrective action and listed six “corrective actions” to be implemented by BCPSS.  She introduced JoAnne Carter and Ms. Ann Chafin, Director, Program Improvement and Family Support Branch, and asked them to give an update on the status of the six corrective actions.

Ms. Carter discussed each corrective action and the status of the BCPSS responses.  She explained that areas where the BCPSS actions fell short of the State Board’s expectations are being incorporated into a new set of corrective actions that reflect the current situation.  This will be submitted to the Board in March for transmission to the BCPSS for action. 

In response to a question by Mr. Disney, Dr. Grasmick said that Dr. Copeland, BCPSS CEO has formed a committee to look into the Studio Curriculum being used in the middle schools to ensure that it aligns with the state standards for middle school instruction.  She said she is awaiting the outcome of the committee’s deliberations.

Board members expressed concern over what actions can be taken when corrective actions are not completed satisfactorily.

Dr. Copeland introduced John Walker, BCPSS Chief Financial Officer, who reported that an audited financial report completed by June 30, 2005, was provided to the State Board. He reported that the BCPSS budget deficit was reduced by sixty percent and the auditors issued an unqualified opinion with two outstanding issues.  He reported that a Request for Proposal was issued to contract for an inventory audit which should be completed by July 2006.  He noted that a contract has not been awarded due to a bid protest by a contractor. 

In response to a question by Mr. Disney, Mr. Walker said that some transactions have not been logged into the general ledger.  He said that the staff is meeting monthly to alleviate these problems and that a new banking relationship has consolidated all bank accounts. 

Dr. Copeland reported that, in order to bring in an outside observer, BCPSS invited the Greater Baltimore Committee (GBC) to look over their financial records. 

Mr. Butta expressed concern over control of financial accounts in each school in the district.  Mr. Tufaro expressed concern over facilities that are not being used and the cost to the school system for these properties.  Mr. Disney asked whether systems are in place to track special education funding.  Mr. Walker responded there is a system in place for this. 

Dr. Ben Feldman, BCPSS Director of Research and Accountability, reported that the school system is currently serving approximately 85,000 students, 89 percent of whom are African-American.  He provided charts depicting proficiency of students in grades three, five and eight.  He reported that students in kindergarten through eighth grade schools substantially out-performed students in middle schools and provided statistics in reading and math by race and grade. 

Dr. Feldman provided the graduation rates for all students by race.  Dr. Copeland explained that student dropouts occur generally around ninth grade.  She said they are looking into providing smaller school environments for ninth graders. 

Mr. Brooks called the graduation rate for African-American students in Baltimore City “abysmal” and called for more than corrective action.

George Duque, Recruitment and Employment Manager, stated that sixty-five percent of teachers in Baltimore City are certificated but are not teaching in their content areas.  He said the school system is conducting a survey of non-certificated teachers and working on recruitment efforts through the Internet.  He stated that a teacher application will be launched on-line by January 25, 2006 as well as an applicant assessment system which will review applications and determine those that meet requirements for the interview process.  He reported that a new website identified as TeachBaltimore.com has been established.

Mr. DeStefano, Deputy and Chief Academic Officer, reported on progress on corrective actions 4, 5, and 6.  He stated that the BCPSS enacted a new Principal Evaluation System, established the CEO’s Middle School District and the CEO’s High School District.  He also reported that the school system aligned the credits for high school with the State Standards.

Dr. Copeland, in response to a request by Mr. Butta, agreed that in the future, no changes would be made to the corrective actions without the approval of the State Board.

Mr. Brooks thanked the group for their presentation.

Ms Kameen announced the following Opinions:

· Case # 06 – Lucinda and Jeffrey Miller v. Howard County Board of Education
· Case #06 – Nathan Antila v. Montgomery County Board of Education
Ms. Kameen announced the following Orders:

· Eleanor D. White v. Prince George’s County Board of Education
The Board dismissed

· Rulemaking Petition of Midtown Academy, Inc., Patterson Park Public Charter School, Lincoln Public Charter School. 
The Board Ordered that the Petition for Rulemaking be denied.

Dr. Grasmick announced that Dr. Pizzigati will be chairing a Study on Early Childhood Education conducted by the National Association of State Board of Education. 

With no further business before the Board and upon motion by Ms Bell, seconded by Dr. Queral, the Board Meeting adjourned at 1:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary, Treasurer
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